Private Equity Stakeholder **Project**

HIG CAPITAL'S PRISON FOOD AND COMMISSARY STORE RACKET

In buying up and combining two correctional service companies, Trinity and Keefe, HIG Capital's TKC has an incentive to serve poor quality meals, which have been blamed in part for protests, contract terminations, and increased public health risks.



HIG CAPITAL'S GROWING CORRECTIONAL FOOTPRINT

Private equity firm HIG Capital acquired Trinity Services Group (Trinity) in 2012¹ and the Keefe Group (Keefe) in 2016² to form TKC Holdings. Trinity is one of the leading providers of correctional food service in the country. Keefe, through its various affiliates,³ supplies food, personal care products, electronics, clothing, telecommunications, and software to the corrections industry through its commissary stores.

With only three dominant companies in food and commissary corrections market – Keefe, Trinity, and Aramark – HIG Capital's Trinity and Keefe merger created a formidable market player and further reduced competition. For instance, the merger was expected to generate \$875 million in annual revenue, amounting to more than half of the total \$1.6 billion commissary market.⁴

Moreover, several high-ranking HIG Capital staff have served on the board of Trinity and Keefe. For example, HIG Capital co-founder Sami Mnaymneh⁵ and managers such as Chris Paldino,⁶ Christopher Alberta, Matt Sanford,⁷ Jeff Zanarini, and Parashar Ranade⁹ have served on Trinity or Keefe boards.

KEY POINTS

- A prolific investor in prison contractors, HIG Capital owns TKC Holdings, a correctional food-service contractor made up of Trinity Services Group and the Keefe Group. HIG Capital is also invested in jail and prison healthcare provider Wellpath and previously owned prison phone company Securus.
- At facilities where TKC Holdings has both the cafeteria and commissary store contracts, the company has an incentive to reduce the quality of food to encourage customers to buy food items at the Keefe-operated commissary store rather than eating in the Trinityoperated cafeteria, where the cost of meals is covered by the facility.
- Mold, maggots, and dirt plagued Michigan's Trinitymanaged correctional cafeterias, spurring unrest that cost nearly \$900,000 in damages and contract termination. Similar management issues have sparked protests at other Trinity-managed correctional cafeterias across the country.
- At the TKC-served U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement Laredo Processing Center in Texas, immigrant detainees complained of "inedible food and undrinkable, foul-smelling water." Detainees performed dangerous work, such as cleaning up sewage, to earn \$1 per shift so they could have money in their commissary account to buy water, costing \$1.34 per bottle.
- According to a 2017 report by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, incarcerated individuals are 6.4 times more likely to fall ill from spoiled or contaminated food than non-incarcerated individuals.
- In January 2019, Mississippi's Attorney General Jim Hood announced that he had recovered over \$3.10 millionFrom Keefe, which was accused of channeling bribes and kickbacks to the Mississippi Department of Corrections commissioner (the scheme occurred prior to HIG Capital's acquisition of Keefe).





Beyond TKC Holdings, HIG Capital has made several other correctional investments. Previously, HIG Capital helped make Securus Technologies one of the largest correctional telecommunications companies in the US before selling it in 2011.¹¹ Securus has come under fire for charging incarcerated individuals exorbitant fees for phone calls and money transfers. HIG Capital also owns Wellpath, a prison healthcare provider. One Wellpath subsidiary is facing growing scrutiny from the Department of Homeland Security, Department of Justice, the media and members of Congress for inadequate staffing and poor medical care at federal detention facilities. Another subsidiary paid millions of dollars in settlements to families of incarcerated individuals who have alleged negligence by the company. More information about Securus and Wellpath can be found at pestakeholder.org

TRINITY'S CORRECTIONAL CAFETERIA REVENUE STRUCTURE

Trinity generates revenue through two models. Trinity is paid based on either the number of meals it provides in a correctional facility or based on the number of people incarcerated. There is no federal data on prison food spending as it is established at the state or individual prison level. But the costs can range from the higher-end like in Ramsey County, Minnesota where a meal costs an average of \$1.20 to the lower-end such as Maricopa County, Arizona, where the meals cost between 15 and 40 cents each (see Figure 2 for additional examples) as of a few years ago.¹²

KEEFE'S COMMISSARY STORE REVENUE STRUCTURE

Correctional commissary stores enable the incarcerated population to purchase additional necessities and food from an in-house store. Commissary store prices can cost substantially much more than an average retail store. For instance, as of January 2019 at the Adelanto ICE Processing Center in California, Keefe's commissary¹³ charged \$3.25 for a can of tuna, four times the price at a nearby Target store.¹⁴

Commissary firms like Keefe also typically provide commissions from the commissary revenues they generate to the facilities where they do business. Thus commissary firms like Keefe and the public entities and private operators that run the facilities have little incentive to reduce commissary prices. To help

QUESTIONS FOR HIG CAPITAL INVESTORS:

- How will HIG Capital mitigate the headline risk associated with TKC Holdings' provision of poor-quality correctional food such as contract terminations, riots, and public health risks?
- What is the total cost of any citations or fines HIG Capital's TKC Holdings has incurred in the past 5 years? How does HIG Capital aim to reduce these costs?
- What policies has TKC Holdings implemented to prevent staff from paying officials bribes or kickbacks?
- Why has HIG Capital's TKC Holdings spent millions of dollars on political lobbying, both at the state and federal levels? What positive benefit does TKC Holding, and its investors, secure from this strategy? What are TKC Holdings' plans for subsequent lobbying efforts – are there particular states or legislation it will focus its efforts on?



pay for commissary items, relatives of detained individuals can send money electronically to fund their loved ones' commissary accounts, but fees can reach as high as 10 percent of the amount deposited.¹⁵

In a 2012 financial statement, Keefe reported \$375 million in total sales, with a net profit of \$41 million. This equates to a 10.9 percent profit margin, much higher than most retailers' – for example, three times that of Wal-Mart's 3 percent profit margin.¹⁶

TKC HOLDINGS' PERVERSE INCENTIVES CAN INCENTIVIZE WORSE FOOD, SHIFTING OF COSTS TO INCARCERATED INDIVIDUALS

By combining Trinity Services Group and Keefe Group, HIG Capital substantially consolidated the correctional food and commissary market and created a company that is at times incentivized to provide lower quality meals to discourage incarcerated individuals from eating or increase higher margin commissary sales.¹⁷

TKC has an incentive to shift individuals from cafeteria to commissary

At facilities where TKC Holdings has both the cafeteria and commissary store contracts, the company has an incentive to encourage customers to buy food items at the Keefe-operated commissary store rather than eating in the Trinity-operated cafeteria, where the cost of meals is covered by the facility. TKC Holdings may generate greater profits through increased commissary store sales than by only serving meals in the cafeteria.

Where Trinity is paid by overall population, it has a greater incentive to serve worse food

When TKC Holdings is paid based the number of individuals incarcerated rather than on meals served, the company has a greater incentive to provide worse food to discourage individuals from eating at its cafeteria. In a population-based contract, Trinity is paid regardless of whether an incarcerated individual eats in the

cafeteria or not.

Poor quality cafeteria food, which is often cheaper than more nutritious food, leaves incarcerated individuals with no other alternative than to supplement their diets with expensive food purchases from the commissary store, which may also be run by TKC Holdings, via Keefe.

Commissions paid to facilities distort competition

Commissions on commissary store sales that companies like Keefe pay to facilities generate economic distortions in which the winning bidder is not necessarily the company that offers the lowest prices to customers, but the one to offer local governments the highest commission. According to the Prison Policy Initiative, greater correctional cafeteria food service and commissary store consolidation, facilitated by private equity firms like HIG Capital, will only make things worse. Correctional facilities that want to negotiate for fair pricing will have less leverage, which can result in higher prices for incarcerated persons.¹⁸

In short, when Trinity operates the cafeteria and Keefe operates the commissary store in the same facility, TKC Holdings and HIG Capital reap profits while incarcerated individuals, many of whom are some of the poorest members of society, pay larger portions of the bill (see Figure 2).





Trinity-served Gordon County Jail sample menus for breakfast and dInner (2015) Marshall Project.



www.keefegroup.com

"If you deter people from the chow hall and have them buy food [from commissaries], that would, from Trinity's perspective, be the most profitable"

Roland Zullo, Economic Growth Institute, University of Michigan



Jim Baker jim.baker@PEstakeholder.org 312.933.0230

FIGURE 2: TKC HOLDINGS' CORRECTIONAL CAFETERIA AND COMMISSARY STORE INCENTIVE STRUCTURE

Whether Trinity is paid by meal or incarcerated individual, Trinity has an incentive to provide poor quality cafeteria food to shift revenue streams to Keefe's commissary store.



TKC HOLDINGS' PROFITS BURDEN INCARCERATED INDIVIDUALS' NUTRITIONAL AND FISCAL HEALTH

A few months after HIG Capital merged Trinity and Keefe in 2016, Michigan's Department of Corrections (MDOC) changed its contract terms to pay Trinity based on the total number of incarcerated persons, instead of by the number of meals served. With the change, Trinity had an incentive to serve poorer quality food to discourage incarcerated individuals from eating in the cafeteria.¹⁹

People who do not eat in the correctional cafeteria have only one alternative – buying food from commissary stores. "If you deter people from the chow hall and have them buy food [from commissaries], that would, from Trinity's perspective, be the most profitable," said Roland Zullo, an associate researcher at the University of Michigan's Economic Growth Institute.²⁰ When Ohio's prison system outsourced its food service operations to save money in 2013, the poor quality of food provision in the cafeteria by the contractor (Aramark) increased commissary food sales by 11 at one facility and 14.5 percent at another.²¹

When the cafeteria service is provided by Trinity and commissary services are provided by Keefe, TKC Holdings enhances its profits by reducing costs for food provision (via Trinity) and shifting the burden of buying commissary food (from Keefe) to incarcerated individuals. Aleks Kajstura, the legal director for the Prison Policy Initiative said, "They've [Trinity and Keefe] put themselves in a position where they can make money off of serving worse and worse food."²² This exact structure is evident in the U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement's (ICE) Laredo Processing Center in Texas.²³

Ahead of a 2016 United Nations investigation of the Laredo facility, written testimony was collected by students from the University of Texas immigration law clinic. Detainees at Laredo complained of "inedible food and undrinkable, foul-smelling "They've [Trinity and Keefe] put themselves in a position where they can make money off of serving worse and worse food."

Aleks Kajstura, the legal director for the Prison Policy Initiative



water." Detainees performed dangerous work, such as cleaning up sewage, to earn \$1 per shift so they could have money in their commissary account to buy things like water at the cost of \$1.34 per bottle. One of the UN representatives at a meeting in San Antonio in October 2016, asked "How is this legal?"²⁴

In 2016, the Prison Policy Initiative estimated that prison and jail commissary sales amount to \$1.6 billion annually, nationwide. In a review of Illinois, Massachusetts and Washington's average annual commissary sales, the Prison Policy Initiative found that incarcerated people spend \$947 per year. Food and beverage expenditures dominated the sales reports with an average of \$709 spent annually. This expenditure amounted to around more than what incarcerated individuals earned working regular prison jobs, annually.²⁵ Yet, while the commissary may help supplement food from the dining hall, for a price, it does not compensate for poor food quality. No fresh food is available and most of the commissary food items are heavily processed.²⁶

Of the three states, Massachusetts contracted out commissary operations to Keefe. Illinois and Washington had state-run commissary operations. Customers of the Keefe-run correctional commissaries in Massachusetts spent the most on average of the three states surveyed.²⁷

Even in states where Keefe does not manage privatized commissary operations, though, it often provides a large share of the products offered. In a 2011 report on commissary shortcomings, the Illinois Procurement Policy Board noted that Keefe reaped 30 percent of the state's commissary procurement spending.²⁸

TRINITY'S CAFETERIA FOOD SPURS PROTESTS AND RIOTS

Mold, maggots and protests plagued Trinity-served prisons in Michigan

HIG Capital's Trinity Services Group has drawn complaints for providing inadequate and poor nourishment to incarcerated individuals.

Michigan's Department of Corrections (MDOC) contracted with Trinity for correctional cafeteria service beginning in 2015.²⁹ By March 2016, 1,200 incarcerated individuals in northern Michigan's Kinross Correctional Facility skipped meals as part of a peaceful protest, complaining that Trinity's oversight of food management failed to provide the 2,600 calories required by state law. Dan Manville, director of the Michigan State University Civil Rights Clinic, said of the protest "Inmates generally don't rally together in in any meaningful way unless what they're protesting is really awful, so to get 1,200 prisoners together—the food has to be a lot worse than Aramark [the previous contractor]."³⁰

Again at Kinross, in September 2016, complaints about food, among other issues, sparked a riot, leading to nearly \$900,000 in damages. "Inmates set at least one fire, smashed numerous windows — one with a clothes dryer thrown through it — destroyed sinks and other fixtures, and left at least one unit temporarily unlivable," said Tom Tylutki, head of the corrections officer union.³¹

Two years after Trinity had taken over Michigan's food service contract, 176 of its employees had been subject to "stop orders" that prevented them from working in the state's correctional facilities. Trinity also racked up \$3.8 million in fines for unauthorized food substitutions, inadequate staffing, and multiple reports of maggots, mold and dirt found in the food.³²

In 2018, MDOC ended its contract with Trinity, determining that continuing with Trinity did not address ongoing challenges with staffing, turnover, or compliance

"Inmates generally don't rally together in in any meaningful way unless what they're protesting is really awful, so to get 1,200 prisoners together—the food has to be a lot worse than Aramark [the previous contractor]."

Dan Manville, director of the Michigan State University Civil Rights Clinic

"Privatization caused a number of challenges. Poor food service adversely affected inmates' behavior and resulted in additional burdens for our officers to mitigate."

Michigan State Representative Julie Calley



with performance expectations. As a result, MDOC returned to state-run cafeteria service.³³ Michigan State Representative Julie Calley added, "Privatization caused a number of challenges. Poor food service adversely affected inmates' behavior and resulted in additional burdens for our officers to mitigate."³⁴

Since state employees have returned, there had been 16 stop orders, or an average of 1.6 per month, as of May 2019, compared to an average of 7.4 a month when Trinity and Aramark (the prior food service contractor) operated the jail's cafeterias. MDOC spokesman Chris Gautz also observed that the "the kitchens are cleaner and more fully staffed and the meals are much more likely to be served on time."³⁵

Trinity's has experienced problems across the country

Similar problems exist in Trinity-run cafeterias across the country. Since 2015, incarcerated individuals in Utah's Weber County Jail have reported maggots, mold and dirt in their meals. Health inspectors have cited Trinity with a series of critical violations.³⁶

In a Gordon County Jail in Georgia, one individual said he eased hunger pangs by eating toothpaste because Trinity was not providing enough food. The jail serves only two meals, the minimum required by state law. Any other food – even snacks – comes from the jail commissary, for those who can afford it. Staff at the Atlantabased Southern Center for Human Rights found "complaint after complaint after complaint" related to inadequate or poor-quality food at Gordon County Jail.³⁷

Since Trinity took over food provision at Colorado's El Paso County Criminal Justice Center in September 2016, incarcerated individuals have filed at least 400 complaints over the course of a few months. Food provision is so bad that even a lieutenant notified a commander that a sack lunch contained "a small little roll and four carrots. That's it!"³⁸ Deputies subsequently cautioned their superiors that incarcerated populations' frustration over food was giving rise to an unstable atmosphere for jail staff. Soon thereafter, a riot over food broke out in November 2016 which "created grave danger for staff" and required a special response team to quell the violence.³⁹

Prior to the violence, Sergeant Mike Pitt described a "huge shortage" of sack lunches, an understaffed kitchen, and delays in dinner service in the cafeteria. The sack lunches that were served contained a slice of meat, a roll and a bag of chips – "subpar at best." This "caused obvious back-ups and very upset inmates who started to act out," Pitt said.⁴⁰

BRIBERY AND EXTENSIVE LOBBYING

Trinity and Keefe's dominance within the correctional food service and commissary market is not without political support and controversy. In January 2019, Mississippi's Attorney General Jim Hood announced that he had recovered over \$26.6 million in a series of 11 settlements with companies, including Keefe Commissary, in relation to a bribery scheme involving the former commissioner of the Mississippi Department of Corrections. Keefe, along with other companies, was accused of channeling bribes and kickbacks to the commissioner, who was eventually convicted. Of the total settlement, Keefe Commissary agreed to pay \$3.10 million.⁴¹ Mississippi's Department of Corrections no longer contracts with Keefe Commissary.⁴² "Food provision is so bad that even a lieutenant notified a commander that a sack lunch delivered to an inmate contained "a small little roll and four carrots. That's it!"

Colorado Springs Independent, February 2017





Several years ago, Keefe was linked to a kick-back scheme in Florida as well. In 2006, the former head of the Florida's Department of Correction and a prison official pled guilty to charges that they accepted \$130,000 in kick-backs from a subcontractor that collected money for Keefe Commissary.⁴³ Both Mississippi and Florida's Keefe Commissary bribery cases stem from schemes that occurred from 2003 to 2008, prior to HIG Capital's acquisition of the company.⁴⁴

Based on a review of Trinity and Keefe's state-level lobbying activity, Trinity paid its 14 Florida lobbyists \$1.63 million between 2006 and 2018, while Keefe paid 12 lobbyists \$1.67 million over the same time period. In Michigan, from 2012 to 2018, a period that overlapped with Trinity's management of the state's correctional food service contract, the company paid 18 different lobbyists. Other states where Keefe and Trinity hired lobbyists include Georgia, Maryland, Idaho, New Jersey, Texas, Virginia, and Arizona.45 At the national level, Keefe paid a lobbyist \$560,000 between 2015 to 2017 to lobby on policies regarding the oversight of federal prison commissaries and Bureau of Prison procurement practices.⁴⁶ TKC's political influence at the state and federal level raises guestions about whether its advocacy aims to increase its profits at the expense of communities of color and poverty that pay the cost of the company's commissary products.

CONCLUSION

Poor provision of food for incarcerated individuals across the country can lead to a public health crisis. According to a 2017 report by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, incarcerated individuals are 6.4 times more likely to fall ill from spoiled or contaminated food than nonincarcerated individuals. Researchers also found that 6 percent of all confirmed outbreak-related cases of foodborne illness in the country took place in correctional institutions. This is significant because less than 1 percent of the country's population is behind bars.⁴⁷

According to the Bureau of Justice Statistics, about 44 percent of the state and federal incarcerated population have experienced chronic health conditions, compared with 31 percent of non-incarcerated individuals.⁴⁸ Common chronic illnesses among incarcerated individuals such as high blood pressure, diabetes and heart problems are associated with obesity which in turn is associated with highly processed, high-carb correctional food. Because incarcerated individuals disproportionately come from lower socioeconomic backgrounds, poor nutrition further exacerbates preexisting inequities.⁴⁹

Correctional facilities often cut corners on food in an effort to save money. But this may cost taxpayers more in the long run. According to a 2017 analysis by the Prison Policy Initiative, after staffing, health care is the public prison system's largest expense, costing government agencies \$12.3 billion a year. Outside prisons, there is evidence that improving diets can shrink health care spending. One study⁵⁰ of food stamp recipients found that incentivizing purchases of produce while reducing soda consumption could save more than \$4.3 billion in health care expenses over five years. Extrapolating from these numbers, similar consumption changes for America's 2.3 million person incarcerated population could save taxpayers more than \$500 million over the same time period."⁵¹

These estimates do not account for the savings on correctional security. As shown in this report, poor quality food provided by HIG's Trinity Services Group has led to protests and riots.



Endnotes

- ¹ HIG Capital, "H.I.G. Capital Closes the Acquisition of the Corrections Division of Compass Group PLC," HIG Capital News, April 10, 2012, March 2012,
- https://web.archive.org/web/20130911232957/https://higcapital.com/news/re-lease/16.
- ² Corrections Accountability Project, "The Prison Industrial Complex: Mapping Private Sector Player" (Urban Justice Center, 2018), https://static1.squarespace.com/static/58e127cb1b10e31ed45b20f4/t/5ade0281f950b7ab293c86a 6/1524499083424/The+Prison+Industrial+Complex+-+Mapping+Private+Sector+Players+%28April+2018%29.pdf
- ³ Keefe Group, "Companies," Keefe Group, August 1, 2019, http://www.keefegroup.com/companies-101.
- ⁴ Stephen Raher, "Paging Anti-Trust Lawyers: Prison Commissary Giants Prepare to Merge," Prison Policy Initiative, July 5, 2016, Marge 1997 (2016), 2017 (2017), 2017 (20
- https://www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/2016/07/05/commissary-merger/.
- ⁵ Trinity Services Group, "2015 Florida Profit Corporation Amended Annual Report" (Florida Profit Corporation, May 21, 2015).
- ⁶ Chris Paldino, "Hidden Harbor Capital Partners I South Florida Private Equity Firm," Hidden Harbor Capital Partners, July 15, 2019, https://www.hhcp.com/chris-paldino; Trinity Services Group, "2016 Florida Profit Corporation Annual Report" (Florida Secretary of State, April 12, 2016).
- ⁷ Christopher Alberta, "Christopher Alberta LinkedIn Profile," LinkedIn, July 26, 2019, https://www.linkedin.com/in/christopher-alberta-a325a0/; Trinity Services Group, "Express Annual Report With Changes" (Washington Office of the Secretary of State, February 4, 2019); Keefe Group, "Statement of Change of Registered Office and/or Registered Agent" (Commonwealth of Virginia State Corporation Commission, March 24, 2019).
- ⁸ Private Equity Wire, "HIG Capital Closes Acquisition of Trinity," Private Equity Wire, April 11, 2012,
- https://www.privateequitywire.co.uk/2012/04/11/164939/hig-capital-closes-acquisition-trinity; Trinity Services Group, "2014 Annual Report" (Commonwealth of Virginia State Corporation Commission, December 31, 2014).
- ⁹ HIG Capital, "Senior Members of HIG Team," Senior Members of HIG Team, July 15, 2019, https://higprivateequity.com/team; Trinity Services Group, "2016 Florida Profit Corporation Annual Report."
- ¹⁰ HIG Capital, "HIG Capital Completes Sale of Securus Technologies," HIG Capital, November 10, 2011, https://higcapital.com/news/release/31.
- ¹¹ Rupert Neate, "Prison Food Politics: The Economics of an Industry Feeding 2.2 Million," *The Guardian*, September 30, 2016, sec. US news, https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2016/sep/30/prison-food-spendingbudget-cuts-minnesota.
- ¹² Alysia Santo, Lisa laboni, and Andy Rossback, "What's in a Prison Meal?," The Marshall Project, July 7, 2015,
- https://www.themarshallproject.org/2015/07/07/what-s-in-a-prison-meal.
- ¹³ Trinity Services Group, "Commissary Representative GEO Adelanto Job in Adelanto," Lensa, November 17, 2017, http://lensa.com/commissary-representative-geo-adelanto-
- jobs/adelanto/jd/45db0e2e8a5d2344a523d57d7a4d7801.
- ¹⁵ Reuters, "\$11 Toothpaste: Immigrants Pay Big for Basics at Private ICE Lock-Ups," CNBC, January 18, 2019, https://www.cnbc.com/2019/01/18/11-tooth-paste-immigrants-pay-big-for-basics-at-private-ice-lock-ups.html.
- ¹⁶ Y Charts, "Walmart Profit Margin (Quarterly)," August 26, 2019, https://ycharts.com/companies/WMT/profit_margin; Stephen Raher, "Paging Anti-Trust Lawyers: Prison Commissary Giants Prepare to Merge," Prison Policy Initiative, July 5, 2016, https://www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/2016/07/05/commissary-merger/
- ¹⁷ Paul Egan, "Michigan's prison food contract: A motive to serve yucky means?" Detroit Free Press, October 31, 2017, 1997 (1997) 199
- https://www.freep.com/story/news/local/michigan/2017/10/31/michiganprison-food-contract/813016001/.
- ¹⁸ Stephen Raher, "Paging Anti-Trust Lawyers: Prison Commissary Giants Prepare to Merge," Prison Policy Initiative, July 5, 2016, https://www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/2016/07/05/commissary-merger/.

- ¹⁹ Paul Egan, "Michigan's Prison Food Contract: A Motive to Serve Yucky Meals?," Detroit Free Press, October 31, 2017, https://www.freep.com/story/news/local/michigan/2017/10/31/michiganprison-food-contract/813016001/.
- ²⁰ Paul Egan, "Michigan's prison food contract: A motive to serve yucky means?" Detroit Free Press, October 31, 2017, https://www.freep.com/story/news/local/michigan/2017/10/31/michiganprison-food-contract/813016001/.
- ²¹ Randy Ludlow, "Inmates Seek Food Outside Cafeteria," The Columbus Dispatch, August 31, 2014, https://www.dispatch.com/article/20140831/NEWS/308319965.
- ²² Paul Egan, "Michigan's prison food contract: A motive to serve yucky means?" Detroit Free Press, October 31, 2017, https://www.freep.com/story/news/local/michigan/2017/10/31/michiganprison-food-contract/813016001/.
- ²³ Nakamoto Group, "Annual Detention Inspection of the Laredo Processing Center," June 7, 2018, https://www.ice.gov/doclib/facilityInspections/laredo-ProcCtrTX_CL_06_07_2018.pdf.
- ²⁴ Michael Barajas, "What The Rise of Immigrant Detention Means For Some of the Most Vulnerable People Seeking Refuge On Our Border," San Antonio Current, November 1, 2016, https://www.sacurrent.com/thedaily/archives/2016/11/01/what-the-rise-of-immigrant-detention-means-for-so me-of-the-most-vulnerable-people-seeking-refuge-on-our-border.
- ²⁵ Stephen Raher, "The Company Store," Prison Policy Initiative, May 2018, https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/commissary.html.
- ²⁶ Stephen Raher, "The Company Store," Prison Policy Initiative, May 2018, https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/commissary.html.
- ²⁷ Stephen Raher, "The Company Store," Prison Policy Initiative, May 2018, https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/commissary.html.
- ²⁸ Stephen Raher, "The Company Store," Prison Policy Initiative, May 2018, https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/commissary.html.
- ²⁹ Tom Perkins, "Michigan's Failed Effort to Privatize Prison Kitchens and the Future of Institutional Food," Salon, August 29, 2018, https://www.salon.com/2018/08/29/michigans-failed-effort-to-privatize-prisonkitchens-and-the-future-of-institutional-food_partner.
- ³⁰ Tom Perkins, "Why 1,200 Michigan Inmates Are Protesting Their Prison's Food," Vice (blog), March 25, 2016, https://www.vice.com/en_us/article/gvkn8w/why-1200-michigan-inmates-areprotesting-their-prisons-food.
- ³¹ Paul Egan, "Riot or Reined-in? Prison Officials Disagree on U.P. Skirmish," Detroit Free Press, September 20, 2016, https://www.freep.com/story/news/local/michigan/2016/09/20/disturbance-kinross-prison-riot/90742082/; Paul Egan, "Kinross Prison Disturbance Cost Michigan Nearly \$900,000," Detroit Free Press, January 4, 2017, https://www.freep.com/story/news/local/michigan/2017/01/04/kinross-prisonriot-michigan-inmates/96146186/.
- ³² Paul Egan, "More Problems for State's Prison Food Contractor: Maggots Found in Chow Served to Inmates," Detroit Free Press, November 6, 2017, https://www.freep.com/story/news/local/michigan/2017/11/06/maggots-foodcotton-prison-jackson-michigan-Trinity-services/825834001/.
- ³³ April Stevens, "MDOC Ends Contract with Private Food Service, Going Back to State-Run Resources," WZZM, February 7, 2018, https://www.wzzm13.com/article/news/local/michigan/mdoc-ends-contractwith-private-food-service-going-back-to-state-run-resources/69-515665927.
- ³⁴ Karen Bota, "MDOC, Trinity Services Group 'mutually Agree' to End Contract," Ionia Sentinel - Standard, February 7, 2018, https://www.sentinelstandard.com/news/20180207/mdoc-Trinity-services-group-mutually-agree-toend-contract.
- ³⁵ Paul Egan, "Problem-Plagued Prison Kitchens Better after Private Contracts End, Officials Say," Detroit Free Press, May 23, 2019, https://www.freep.com/story/news/local/michigan/2019/05/23/michiganprison-food-end-privatization/3765317002/.



- ³⁶ Mark Shenefelt, "Maggots, Mold and Dirt Reported in Weber Jail Food," Standard-Examiner, January 14, 2018, https://www.standard.net/police-fire/maggots-mold-and-dirt-reported-in-weber-jail-food/article_afb664ca-fa8b-57e6-ba 4f-909ecc8d8b18.html.
- ³⁷ Alan Judd, "Jail Food Complaints Highlight Debate over Outsourcing Public Services," Atlanta Journal Constititon, January 1, 2015, https://www.ajc.com/news/public-affairs/jail-food-complaints-highlight-debateover-outsourcing-public-services/PpVFFB46k0LExOmv6UX7SJ/.
- ³⁸ Pam Zubeck, "El Paso County Inmates Say New Jail Contractor Serves Inadequate Food," Colorado Springs Independent, February 1, 2017, https://www.csindy.com/coloradosprings/el-paso-county-inmates-say-new-jailcontractor-serves-inadequate-food/Content?oid=4319038.
- ³⁹ Pam Zubeck, "El Paso County Inmates Say New Jail Contractor Serves Inadequate Food," Colorado Springs Independent, February 1, 2017, https://www.csindy.com/coloradosprings/el-paso-county-inmates-say-new-jailcontractor-serves-inadequate-food/Content?oid=4319038.
- ⁴⁰ Rachelle Riley, "Attempted Riot over Food at El Paso County Jail Preceded by Rise in Complaints, Warnings from Deputies," Colorado Springs Gazette, March 7, 2017, https://gazette.com/news/attempted-riot-over-food-at-el-pasocounty-jail-preceded/article_ad5cc7fb-5203-5ef8-94aa-60efb60de43b.html.
- ⁴¹ Brittany Land, "Hood Recovers \$26.6 Million, Settles Epps Bribery Case," News Mississippi, January 24, 2019, https://newsms.fm/hood-recovers-26-6million-settles-epps-bribery-case/; Madison Pauly, "Mississippi's Huge Prison Bribery Scandal Is in the Past, but the State Hasn't Learned Its Lesson," Mother Jones (blog), February 6, 2019, https://www.motherjones.com/politics/2019/02/mississippi-corrections-corruption-bribery-private-prison-hustle/.
- ⁴² State of Mississippi, "2010-2019 Mississippi DOC Food Service Contractors" (State of Mississippi - Contracts, July 10, 2019), http://www.transparency.ms.gov/contracts/contracts.aspx.
- ⁴³ New York Times Regional Newspapers, "2 in Florida Acknowledge Kickbacks," The New York Times, July 6, 2006, sec. U.S., https://www.nytimes.com/2006/07/06/us/06florida.html.
- ⁴⁴ Gary Grado, "DOC Considers Whether to Replace Prison Commissary Contractor," Arizona Capitol Times, June 20, 2016, https://azcapitoltimes.com/news/2016/06/20/doc-considers-whether-to-replace-prison-commissary-contractor/.
- ⁴⁵ See FollowTheMoney.org database. Accessed July 1, 2019.
- ⁴⁶ DLA Piper LLP, "Keefe Group Lobbying Disclosure (LD-2) Form" (OpenSecrets.org via Clerk of the House of Representatives Legislative Resource Center and Secretary of the State Office of Public Records, 2015-2017).
- ⁴⁷ Mariel A. Marlow et al., "Foodborne Disease Outbreaks in Correctional Institutions—United States, 1998–2014," American Journal of Public Health 107, no. 7 (July 2017): 1150–56, https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2017.303816; Joe Fassler and Claire Brown, "Prison Food Is Making U.S. Inmates Disproportionately Sick," The Atlantic, December 27, 2017, https://www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2017/12/prison-food-sicknessamerica/549179/.
- ⁴⁸ Laura M Maruschak, Marcus Berzofsky, and Jennifer Unangst, "Medical Problems of State and Federal Prisoners and Jail Inmates, 2011-12" (U.S. Department of Justice - Bureau of Justice Statistics, October 4, 2016), https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/mpsfpji1112.pdf.
- ⁴⁹ Madison Pauly, "The Surprising Benefits of Serving Prisoners Better Food," Mother Jones (blog), April 2019, https://www.motherjones.com/crime-justice/2019/03/prison-food-health-commissary-strike-public-health-chronic-disease-pelican-bay/.
- ⁵⁰ Dariush Mozaffarian et al., "Cost-Effectiveness of Financial Incentives and Disincentives for Improving Food Purchases and Health through the US Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP): A Microsimulation Study," PLOS Medicine 15, no. 10 (October 2, 2018): e1002661, https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1002661.
- ⁵¹ Madison Pauly, "The Surprising Benefits of Serving Prisoners Better Food," Mother Jones (blog), April 2019, https://www.motherjones.com/crime-justice/2019/03/prison-food-health-commissary-strike-public-health-chronic-disease-pelican-bay/.

